
  

 

THE GOVERNMENT OF NORFOLK ISLAND 

 
MEDIA RELEASE 

 
MATTER OF PUBLIC IMPORTANCE 

 
 

The Minister for Finance, the Hon Tim Sheridan, MLA, on Tuesday, 10 June 2014 sought 
approval in accordance with Standing Order 81 of the Standing Orders for the Norfolk Island 
Legislative Assembly to propose a Matter of Public Importance in relation to the 
Appropriation Bill 2014-2015 to authorize expenditure from the Public Accounts for the period 
ending on 30 June 2015. 
 
The Speaker determined that it was in order and read the request from the Minister for 
Finance to the House.  The Speaker advised that the proposed discussions must be 
supported by three Members, including the proposer, rising in their places as indicating 
approval. 
 
All Members of the Legislative Assembly rose in their place to indicate their approval to the 
Minister proceeding with his Matter of Public Importance statement. 
 
The Statement made by the Minister for Finance follows.  Statements were also made by the 
Chief Minister, the Minister for Cultural Heritage and Community Services, the Minister for 
the Environment and Members of the Legislative Assembly. 
 

“STATEMENT 
 
Mr Speaker, in accordance with Standing Order 81, I presented to you a written statement of 
a Matter of Public Importance which you have just read to the House. 
 
Honourable Members, it was my intention to present the Appropriation Bill 2014-2015 to 
authorise expenditure from the Public Account for the period ending on 30 June 2015 and a 
letter requesting a Message was provided to the Administrator on the 6th June 2014. 
 
The public service has in good faith prepared the annual budget based on the 
announcement by the Commonwealth of Australia on 13th May 2014 that it would fund the 
Norfolk Island Government budget deficit in the sum of $7.5m. 
 
A further breakdown of the financial assistance to be provided by the Commonwealth 
Government in the Federal Budget was provided to the Norfolk Island community by His 
Honour the Administrator in a media release.  The Chief Minister also acknowledged the 
announcement in his media release dated 14th May 2014. 
 
Honourable Members, we all know that funding support is tied to Funding Agreements and 
the need for the Norfolk Island Government to meet milestones in these Funding 
Agreements. However, I have been advised that despite the funds being “for emergency 
funding support to ensure the Norfolk Island Government can meet its budget deficit and is 
in a position to deliver essential services”, the budget cannot be presented containing the 
allocated funds from the Commonwealth until the Funding Agreement is agreed and signed.  
The Administrator has advised that he is not prepared to issue the required Message in 
accordance with section 25 of the Norfolk Island Act 1979 recommending to the House that 
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an enactment for the expenditure of monies be considered by this House.  By letter to me 
some 45 minutes ago, and Mr Speaker I would like to read that letter into the House.  It's 
addressed to myself the Honourable Tim Sheridan and it says "Dear Tim, thank you for your 
letter of 6th June 2014 concerning the Norfolk Island Government's Appropriation Bill 2014-
2015.  As you are aware Commonwealth funding will make up a significant component of the 
Norfolk Island Government's budget for 2014-15.  However the Funding Agreement for this 
support has yet to be finalised and negotiations between officials are ongoing.  I am aware 
that in previous years the Norfolk Island Government has proposed an initial Appropriation 
for the first quarter or half of the financial year pending the finalisation of a Funding 
Agreement with the Commonwealth.  I understand that this approach was discussed with 
officers from the Department of Infrastructure and Regional Development last week.  I would 
appreciate your advice on why the Norfolk Island Government has now decided to pursue an 
Appropriation for the full financial year without having finalised the terms of Commonwealth 
support.  The Assistant Minister for Infrastructure and Regional Development the Honourable 
Jamie Briggs MP, wrote to the Chief Minister on 5th June 2014 setting his expectations for 
the Norfolk Island Government in order to receive Commonwealth support.  Specifically, 
Minister Briggs stated that "the budget was to be agreed with the Commonwealth before the 
end of the financial year and that it was to include measures to identify efficiencies across 
expenditure and measures to increase the generation of revenue.  These requirements are 
in addition to those included in the Part 2 of the Commonwealth Finance Minister's (Norfolk 
Island ) Orders 2011 relating to the preparation of an Annual Budget.  Before agreeing to 
recommend the Appropriation Bill 2014-15, I ask that you provide me with evidence that 
these requirements have been met, or will be met before the Bill is passed and returned to 
me for assent.  Finally, your letter identifies a preference to introduce the Appropriation Bill 
2014-15 in the Norfolk Island Legislative Assembly on the 11th June 2014.  While I 
appreciate your desire to settle the budget promptly, the  issues I have identified above are 
vital to controlling the Norfolk Island Government's budget deficit.  Please provide me with a 
revised timeframe for passing the Bill, once these issues have been addressed.  Yours 
Sincerely, Neil Pope, Administrator."   
 
 
Mr Speaker, It is important Honourable Members that I point out to you and to the Norfolk 
Island community that the draft proposed Funding Agreement and the Schedules thereto 
were only provided late on the evening of Tuesday 3rd June after the arrival of Officials of the 
Commonwealth Department of Infrastructure and Regional Development. 
 
Administration officers met with the Departmental officers last Wednesday afternoon and 
Thursday morning to consider the proposed draft Schedules to the new Funding Agreement 
and negotiated reporting periods and sought clarification of some of the matters contained 
therein.  The Departmental officers departed on Friday last and will prepare a further draft 
based on these discussions.  The actual terms of the Funding Agreement which are now 
based on the new template from the Australian Government Solicitor is yet to be fully 
discussed as the latest information from the Department has not as yet been inserted into 
the template or the optional clauses removed. 
 
The draft Funding Agreement seeks the agreement of the Norfolk Island Government to 
pass legislation addressing a number of issues, however, legislation is a parliamentary 
process and a matter for this House as a whole, not just the four elected Members holding 
Ministerial portfolios.  Whilst the previous Government in the 13th Legislative Assembly and 
indeed this Government in June last year authorised the Chief Executive Officer to sign 
Funding Agreements containing requirements for changes to legislation and/or new 
legislation, this was and is not appropriate and made commitments which could not 
necessarily be guaranteed to be met by this House. 
 



 3 
The Administration officers, who are uncomfortable with this scenario, have pointed this out 
to the Departmental officers, the Administrator and the Official Secretary that these sections 
of the Funding Agreement are not something that can be agreed as they require agreement 
of the whole Legislative Assembly and may be interpreted as undue interference with the 
parliamentary process of this House. 
 
Mr Speaker, the comments made in relation to the Funding Agreement are important but are 
an aside to this Matter of Public Importance and that is the inability to present an 
Appropriation Bill to this House for expenditure of public monies during the FY 2014-2015. 
 
Members, when the Chief Minister acknowledged the announcement of the allocation of 
funds for Norfolk Island, he said in his media release that “the provision of these funds will 
enable the Norfolk Island Government to continue to fund essential services in the 2014-
2015 financial year and will now assist the Administration of Norfolk Island to prepare its 
Annual Budget with certainty”.  This certainty no longer exists. 
 
The Administration and the Norfolk Island Government prepared the 2014-2015 budget in 
good faith that there was certainty following this announcement and now we have been 
advised that there is no certainty that the funds will be provided. 
 
Members, as the Minister for Finance I am at a loss as to what the Norfolk Island 
Government is to do.  We have sought and the Commonwealth has committed to the 
extension of taxation, social services, Medicare and pharmaceutical benefits to Norfolk 
Island but four years on going down the path of the Roadmap, the position is not any clearer 
and the Commonwealth still has not met its commitment given to you, Mr Speaker, when as 
Chief Minister you signed the Memorandum of Understanding and the NI Roadmap likewise, 
signed in good faith when the Norfolk Island Government sought assistance and the 
Commonwealth agreed to provide certain services.  It is unfortunate that the Commonwealth 
has not been able to meet its commitments. 
 
Mr Speaker, the Norfolk Island Government has continued to seek an agreement from the 
Commonwealth to the model of governance so as to remove the uncertainty for the 
community as to what the future holds for them and in an attempt to attract new business 
investment. 
 
Mr Speaker, the Chief Minister has received a letter last Friday from the Hon Jamie Briggs 
MP, Assistant Minster for Infrastructure and Regional Development, which sets out his 
expectations to be met by the Norfolk Island Government which underpin the requirements 
for the Commonwealth’s continued support.  This letter places further requirements (outside 
of the draft Funding Agreement) on the Norfolk Island Government and we are now required 
to have a 2.5% efficiency dividend each year “across the board” using the 2013-2014 
financial year as the base year and applied perpetually across the out years.  This means 
that based upon the total budget for the 2013-14 year with a 2.5% efficiency dividend 
imposed on my estimates this would mean a reduction of $4.4m to balance the proposed 
budget in 2014-2015.  Honourable Members this simply cannot be achieved if we wish to 
continue to provide the services to this community that we currently provide and to improve 
our rundown infrastructure requirements.  This 2.5% efficiency dividend is to be based upon 
a period where there has been no additional monies available for capital purchases and 
infrastructure needs, which in turn means that future services will need to be reduced or 
removed to fund any requirements above recurrent expenditure.  It also has to be applied to 
expenditure across the board commencing in 2014-2015 of which could have serious effect 
on the ability for the Norfolk Island Government to fully fund its health, education, policing 
and social services obligations.  For example, a 2.5% efficiency dividend applied to the area 
of Education would see a reduction of $85,980 for the next financial year, which means that 
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teachers numbers are reduced or the recurrent expenditure of $400,000 is reduced by this 
amount.   
 
Mr Speaker, the draft Funding Agreement also requires the Norfolk Island Government to 
raise a further $1m from increased fees and charges commencing in July 2015, such as 
motor vehicle registration, introduction of education fees etc. and the expectation is that 
these are to mirror the fees and charges collected by other States and Councils in Australia.  
Members, until we have the results of the Household and Business Surveys yet to be 
conducted we do not know the community’s ability to pay such increases. However, 
anecdotal evidence suggests that this would be an unacceptable imposte on this community 
and is acknowledged in the ‘Update of the Financial Capacity of Norfolk Island 2011’ 
completed by the Commonwealths Grants Commission where as part of their findings they 
say  that ‘economic conditions on the Island have weakened, notably tourism – the main 
industry – has contracted.  This has weakened the capacity of the Island to raise revenue’.  
Mr Speaker, it is also noted that the Norfolk Island Gross Revenue has reduced from $149m 
in 2009-2010 to $111m in 2012-2013, an approximate 25% reduction, with further falls 
expected this financial year, currently at $92m.  These two factors alone indicate a lesser 
ability for the Norfolk Island community to pay further taxes. 
 
Mr Speaker, another factor that will delay the process of the budget is Assistant Minister 
Briggs’ requirement for the Norfolk Island Government budget to be formally agreed by the 
Australian Government, through officials from his department, including the Commonwealth 
Finance Officer located on Island, prior to the Norfolk Island Legislative Assembly 
considering the budget in the House. 
 
Therefore, Honourable Members I have no alternative but to seek to delay the introduction of 
an Appropriation Bill until later this month.  This will allow a period for consultation and 
negotiation of the proposed funding agreement and to consider Minister Briggs’ requirements 
so that the Australian Government, through the Administrator, may finally agree to 
recommend a 12 month Appropriation Bill to this House.  This is my preference.  If this is not 
achievable it may be necessary for a shorter term budget being presented to the House. It is 
envisaged that this House will meet again in two weeks time so that the necessary work can 
be completed and seek an agreement from the Australian Government and recommendation 
of the Administrator for the appropriation of public monies for the period ending 30 June 
2015. 
 
Mr Speaker, in the meantime, the Norfolk Island Government has written to Assistant 
Minister Briggs responding to his letter to the Chief Minster of 5 June 2014 which outlines his 
expectations from the Norfolk Island Government and raising the Norfolk Island 
Government’s concerns and ability to fulfil his requirements and to seek an urgent meeting 
with him to address both our governments’ commitments.” 
 
 
 
Tim Sheridan  
Minister for Finance 
 
 

12 June 2014 
 

CONTACT: CHIEF OF STAFF, NORFOLK ISLAND LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY, OLD MILITARY 

BARRACKS, KINGSTON, NORFOLK ISLAND 2899 SOUTH PACIFIC. TELEPHONE: (+6723) 22003  

FACSIMILE: (+6723) 23378 
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